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PORTFOLIO AREA: ENVIRONMENT & INFRASTRUCTURE/HEALTH & COMMUNITIES 

	Date of Meeting:
	5th May 2009

	Public


	

	Key Decision:
	No
	Recorded in Forward Plan:
	No

	Inside Policy Framework


	Title:
	TRINITY CHURCH MULTI-USE GAMES AREA PROPOSAL

	Report of:
	DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

	Report reference:
	CS 27/09


Summary: This report sets out the background and proposals for the provision of a Multi-Use Games Area situated on the open space located on the old Trinity Church site within Castle Ward.

Recommendations: The Executive is recommended to :- 

1. Approve acceptance of £58,000 capital funding from the United Utilities Programme.

2. Approve acceptance of £5,000 from NACRO for the scheme.

3. Approve the virement of the unallocated contingency for the Raffles MUGA.

4. Delegate authority to the Director of Community Services to progress the scheme.

	Contact Officer:
	RICHARD LEWIS
	Ext:
	7447


1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

1.1
The Council currently have three multi-use games areas at Dale End Road, Melbourne Park and Hammonds Pond, with a fourth about to be constructed in Raffles. The first two were funded by Sport England, for which the Council received £248K of funding. The third was part funded through £50K from the Barclays Spaces for Sport Scheme and the Raffles Development is funded almost solely by the City Council with a £5K contribution from CDRP.

1.2
Although these three facilities have only been open for a short period of time they are already proving popular with the local children and young people and are starting to have a positive effect on Crime and Disorder,  particularly at times where the Sport & Recreation section, in conjunction with the Nacro crime reduction charity, deliver activities. The number of participants taking part on each facility is a current City Council Key Performance Indicator and the delivery sessions impact against the corporate priorities of Cleaner Greener, Safer and Learning City.

1.3
Within the Sport & Physical Activity Alliance (SPAA) delivery plan and the Council’s Sport & Recreation service plan, the expansion of the City’s Multi Use Games Areas is highlighted. The proposals for these three new facilities are for one to be placed at Play Raffles, one at  Belah Community Centre following redevelopment and the third to be located in a rural location for which sites are currently being investigated,  with the emphasis on taking facilities into the local community and making them an integral part of that community.

1.4
The contract for the Raffles Multi Use Games area construction work has been awarded to Parkdale Play & Leisure Ltd (PPL) who constructed Hammonds Pond.  There is a current capital allocation in the budget for the Raffles development,  which includes a capital allocation transferred from the Hammonds Pond scheme which was originally set aside for the provision of a youth shelter, which was not required. Even with a contingency included for the Raffles scheme, officers can complete that scheme under budget.

1.5
Recent work by United Utilities to replace sewers within St. Aidan’s and Castle 
Wards has resulted in the company allocating funding to be used within each ward for the benefit of the local community, which is being affected by the sewer replacements.  As a result of this and following early discussions with a Ward Councillor the City Council have been made an offer of £58K for the provision of a Multi Use Games area within Castle ward on the site of the former Trinity Church site, opposite the McVities factory. 

2. CONSULTATION

2.1 Consultation in addition to that outlined above has taken place to date with Trinity Area Community Trust, local community police, local primary schools and Trinity Church Diocese, who they have approved development of the site and Riverside Carlisle about the location.

2.2 This consultation has highlighted the need for the development of community  facilities within public open space, of which there is a shortage of sites within Castle ward, and which will engage with and provide for the children and young people of the area. The former Trinity Church site is the only piece of land big enough within Castle ward to place the proposed development.

3. CURRENT SITUATION

3.1 The  Council have been offered £58K for the provision of a Multi Use Games Area (MUGA) on the site of the former Trinity Church, by United Utilities.

3.2 The  Council have been offered a £5K contribution by NACRO towards the cost of provision of a Multi Use Games Area on the site of the former Trinity Church.

3.3 The Raffles Multi Use Games area can be completed within the approved budget as a result of competition for work and the balance could be vired to contribute to this scheme.   
3.4 The total budget accumulated (refer report CS 27a/09) is considered will provide sufficient funding to deliver the MUGA as proposed, without any additional City Council funding.

3.5 The revenue costs for this facility can be borne by the funding provided by NACRO over the next 5 – 7 years, thereafter it would be incorporated into the Green Spaces programme.  Experience to date from existing sites show the revenue costs are lower than anticipated, which in part is a positive outcome from the work with the young people in the area

3.6 The proposed development has clear links with the Council’s learning city and 
cleaner, greener, safer corporate priorities and when the ongoing success of the existing MUGA’s is considered, they offer a positive contribution to the quality of life for all in the areas where they are located.

4. RECOMMENDATIONS

4.1 The Executive is recommended to :- 

1. Approve acceptance of £58,000 capital funding from the United utilities Programme.

2. Approve acceptance of £5,000 from NACRO for the scheme.

3. Approve the virement of the unallocated contingency for the Raffles MUGA.

4. Delegate authority to the Director of Community Services to progress the scheme.

5. REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1
To enable development of a new facility at minimal capital cost to the Council and enhancing the quality of life in the Castle Ward and providing all year round recreational playing opportunities 

6. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources – project managed internally
· Financial -  There is currently no provision in the 2009/10 capital programme for Multi Use Games Areas.   The Corporate Projects Board considered the business case for Trinity Church Multi Use Games Area on 15th April 2009.   The carry forward of funding for Raffles MUGA to fund this scheme would need to be formally approved as part of the Outturn reports which will be presented to Members in June 2009.   The Council’s grant and external funding procedures will need to be adhered to along with any terms and conditions of the grant awarding bodies.   Any ongoing revenue costs will need to be met from existing revenue budgets or from additional NACRO funding.

· Legal –   
I. The funding from NACRO is conditional.   The Council must be content that the terms and conditions are acceptable and that we are able to comply therewith (particularly the required completion timescales).

II. The Local Government Act 2000 (Section 2) provides that the Council has the power to do anything which it considers likely to achieve the promotion or improvement of the economic, social or environmental well-being of its area.   The power may be used in relation or for the benefit of the whole or any part of the community or all or any persons present or resident in the Council’s area.   The Council is able to incur expenditure for the aims outlined but in doing so it must have regard to its community strategy.

III. It may be necessary to obtain consent(s) for the proposed works.

· Corporate – link to corporate priorities of learning city and cleaner greener safer

· Risk Management –risk register has been completed for this project. In order to minimise risk the project will be managed under a Prince 2 process model. Current risks envisaged in this project are:- 

1. Delays to commencement could lose external funding.

2. The Multi-Use Games Area needs to be commissioned to ensure completion before Autumn 2009

· Equality Issues –  any proposed facility would meet all DDA requirements and would support under privileged children.

· Environmental – Low energy bulbs will be considered for the floodlight and placing them on a timer will minimise their use.
· Crime and Disorder – Would provide young people with more participation opportunities, would increase the number of facilities available and would give the Council in conjunction with other partners the opportunity to deliver organised activity to a greater number of young people.

Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following papers: None
	

	5



